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President’s Report for the Year 2016-2017
It gives me great pleasure to present the
President’s Report for 2016-17, which has
proved to be the most challenging year in
the Essendon Historical Society’s fortysix years of operation.

I know that Mary and Terry are already
well aware of how much their
contribution is appreciated, but it would
be remiss of me not to record it here.

The disastrous fire, which badly damaged
the Moonee Ponds Courthouse, occurred
on June 27th, 2016, just three days before
the end of the previous year. Much of the
current year has thus been taken up
dealing with its aftermath.

This Committee was formed in early
August as a Sub-Committee of the
Essendon Historical Society with the aim
of overseeing the restoration of the
Courthouse and exploring ways of
securing funds to enable the work to be
carried out.

It was necessary to find a suitable venue
for our meetings very quickly. Our June
Meeting (which fell a day after the fire)
and our Annual General Meeting in July
were held in a double Meeting Room at
the Sam Merrifield Library. We are very
grateful to the staff of the Library for
making the room available to us on short
notice.
It was heartening to welcome 37 members
to the AGM on July 26th and the
Committee for 2016-2017 was elected.
Thank you to the members of the
Committee for the great support they have
given me and our Society during this very
difficult year.
Special mention must be made of our
Secretary, Mary Cahill, and our
Treasurer, Terry Scott, who have
shouldered a very heavy workload over
the past twelve months.
Mary, Terry and I have met on countless
occasions to work through the many
issues that have arisen in connection with
the Courthouse Restoration.
This has involved meeting also with
insurance agents, architects and
contractors to discuss vital issues as they
present themselves.

The Courthouse Recovery Committee

The meetings, initially held monthly,
were chaired by our Local State Member,
Mr Danny Pearson, MP, and comprised of
the Mayor of the City of Moonee Valley,
Moonee Valley Councillors and officers
as well as representatives from the
Moonee Ponds Traders and the Rotary
Club of Essendon. The EHS has been
represented by Mary Cahill, Terry Scott
and Peter Bromley.
I extend thanks to these people who
attended these meetings to support us,
with special thanks to Danny Pearson for
the time he has put in chairing the
meetings and raising our plight with his
Parliamentary colleagues. Also, to Peter
Bromley for the tedious hours he put into
preparing a detailed Grant application
which was submitted to Heritage Victoria.
Support from Members, other Societies
and the Public in general
When first discussing securing Grants
from the Government to restore the
Courthouse, it was made clear to us that
we needed, as a Society, to try and raise
some funds through our own efforts – a
daunting task.
However, we sought support from local
Estate Agent, Brad Teal, who generously

agreed to meet the cost of printing 25,000
brochures outlining our desperate need
and encouraging residents to make
donations to the EHS Recovery Fund
and/or writing to State Government
Ministers expressing their concerns.
The brochures were distributed through a
letter-box drop throughout the City of
Moonee Valley by a team of willing
helpers. Special mention should be made
of the Collins family (Kelsey, Neil,
Sherryl and Robyn) for their great effort.
We greatly appreciated the donations that
came from our own members, the general
public and from other Historical
Societies, who responded to letters sent to
them, telling them of our plight.
Paul McDonald, of McDonald Upton
Real Estate, sponsored an information
billboard which was erected in the
Memory Lane Garden to inform local
residents how to make contact with us
while the Courthouse is out of action.

The Special Steam Train Day in
November that was organised by the
Rotary Club of Essendon (by Steven
Chandler and Richard Lawrence, assisted
by a team of volunteers) was a great
highlight which brought our two
organisations together, and I was very
pleased to be presented with a cheque for
$10,568.28.
The “I Love Australia Day” Breakfast,
organised by the Australia Day
Committee comprising Judy Maddigan,

Alan Murphy, Rosemary McKenzie and
Sam Pennisi , raised $6,628 and the
Strathmore Theatrical Arts Group donated
$700 – the proceeds of the opening night
of their production, “Who’s Afraid of
Virginia Woolf”. Thanks to Gail
Armstrong and her STAG team.
The total raised by our Members, people
across Victoria and many Historical
Societies realised over $62,000 - a great
effort.
Just prior to Christmas, we were given the
news that the Department of Land, Water
and Planning had allocated $100,000 to
enable the Courthouse to be made safe.
This news was gratefully received, but
was never going to be enough to repair
the damage caused by the fire.
In mid-December we were informed by
the Minister for Planning that an
additional sum of $300,000 had been
allocated to us through the Living
Heritage Program – a great Christmas
present for the EHS.
The highlight of our year was the
announcement on May 26th that we were
to receive a further Grant of $1.5 million
from Heritage Victoria. The Hon Richard
Wynne (Minister for Planning), Danny
Pearson MP (Member for Essendon) and
representatives from Heritage Victoria
came to the Courthouse to make the
formal presentation.
We are extremely grateful to receive this
contribution from the Victorian
Government.
Although there are still many decisions to
be made in the days and months ahead,
the funds now at our disposal should go a
long way towards repairing the damage
caused by the fire and returning the
127-year-old building into a functional
facility. Sincere thanks to all of those

individuals and organisations who have
helped to bring this about.
The Cataloguing Committee
Following the fire, thanks to our
Vice-President, Kelsey Collins, members
of the Cataloguing Committee and the
cooperation of the staff of the Niddrie
Library, we have been able to utilise part
of the basement of the library in Keilor
Road, Niddrie, for the purpose of storing
parts of our collection and as a base from
which our cataloguing committee can
operate.
This Committee comprises Judy
Maddigan (Chairperson), Anna Denham,
Anna Maree Malmgren, Rod McLennan
and Zelma Riddell. The Committee meets
each Monday morning and I thank them
for the hard work that they have put in
during the year getting our collections in
order.
Storage of our Collections
We were extremely fortunate that,
although we lost valuable items
(including large framed photographs, data
bases, our display cabinets and furniture)
that were located in the main Courtroom,
those items stored in the adjoining rooms
escaped the flames and water.
A large part of our
surviving material
has been placed in
secure storage in a
warehouse in
Dandenong.
Several items of Courtroom furniture are
being stored in Moonee Ponds, and other
items have been taken to the homes of
EHS Members for safe keeping until
things return to normal. This has made it
more difficult for members to access our
material for research purposes.

Keeping in touch with the Public
One of the most frustrating aspects of our
current circumstances is that we have no
means of making ourselves physically
available to members of the public
seeking our assistance. However, we have
still been receiving many requests for our
research through our email site and
Facebook/twitter sites.
Our Secretary, Mary Cahill, responds to
queries coming via email and sends them
on to those of our members who
undertake research for follow-up. These
requests seem to have increased in
number in recent times, perhaps due to
the fact that more people are now aware
of our existence.
General Meetings
With the exception of the September
Meeting (which was conducted at
Lowther Hall CEGGS), and the Christmas
Break-up (held at the Keilor East RSL),
the remaining nine meetings were held in
the Hi-Marque Room (Level 2) at Windy
Hill Function Centre free of charge.
Again, we appreciate the support given to
us by Marika and her staff at “Windy
Hill” at our time of desperate need.
Members were encouraged, for their part,
where possible, to patronise the “Windy
Hill” Bistro before each meeting and to
join the Essendon Football Club Social
Club. Many members took up this
request, and I believe this has helped to
bring the members closer together.
A feature of the year was that four of our
own members – Bob Mackay, John Hills,
Elaine Brogan and Peter Willoughby –
were Guest Speakers. The Meetings, on
the whole, were very well attended with
the average attendance over the twelve
months being 31 compared with 26 the
previous year.

DATE OF
MEETING

TOPIC

GUEST
SPEAKER

Tuesday, 26th July

Annual General Meeting

Tuesday, 23rd
August

EHS Dinner Meeting

Richard Broome

50

Tuesday, 27th
September

Visit to Lowther Hall

Simon Oldham

31

Tuesday, 25th
October

The Pascoe Vale National
School

Bob Mackay

29

Tuesday, 22nd
November

The Shrine of
Remembrance

John Hills

26

Tuesday, 13th
December

Christmas Break-up Dinner

Trish Simpson &
Jimmy Fong

38

Tuesday, 28th
February

Members’ Night
(Show and Tell)

Tuesday, 28th
March

Trams in Moonee Valley

Dean Filgate

36

Tuesday, 25th
April

History of the Will Will
Rook Cemetery

Elaine Brogan

26

Tuesday, 23rd May

The Milleara Road
Ammunition Depot

Peter Willoughby

30

Tuesday, 27th June

Fighting the Courthouse
Fire

Alister Monger

36

ATTENDANCE
37

33

Membership

U3a Classes

Our current
membership
stands at 195,
including 10
Life
Members.
During the
current year we welcomed ten new
members, but sadly, four members died
during the past twelve months – Tony
Duffus, Rod Morrison, Margaret
Glassenbury and Julienne Tolksdorf. Our
oldest member – Mary Costigan, now
living in Kew, recently celebrated her
101st Birthday.

Once again we conducted a series of nine
sessions for the Moonee Ponds U3A in
the second semester. Each session was of
one hour’s duration. Sessions were held
each Thursday morning from mid-July to
early September. We had an average of
11 participants each week. Again, we
thank the staff of the Sam Merrifield
Library for allowing us to use a
Conference Room in the Library free of
charge. Special thanks to Bob Mackay,
Marilyn Kenny and Peter Willoughby
who assisted me in running the 2016
Program.

Remembering Melbourne
The EHS responded to a request from the
Royal Historical Society of Victoria to
contribute to a book they were producing,
entitled “Remembering Melbourne”.
Thanks to Mary Cahill and Alex Bragiola
for the time they spent selecting
photographs relating to Essendon and
writing captions.
The very successful publication, edited by
Professor Richard Broome, was launched
late last year. It contained 17 images of
local interest spread over eight pages. The
introduction was written by Lenore Frost.
City of Moonee Valley Recognises our
EHS Secretary’s Service
One of the early
highlights of the year
past was the recognition
of the dedicated service
of our Secretary Mary
Cahill. On Saturday,
August 13th, 2016, Mary
was named the winner of
the Arts and Culture
Section of the “Spirit of
Moonee Valley” Awards held at the
Clocktower Centre. Mary has served on
the EHS Committee for a period of ten
years and her contribution to the Society
over that period has been outstanding. We
congratulate her on her well deserved
Award.

Bob and I also attended the “Moving and
Grooving” Expo held at the Maribyrnong
Park Bowls Clubrooms which was
organised for seniors by the Moonee
Valley Council.
Marilyn Kenny, with the help of others,
recently prepared interesting displays in
our local libraries to mark the Centenary
of the Maternal & Child Health Service.
Thank you Marilyn for the time you
devoted to this project.
We conducted two Street Stalls in midDecember which were very successful
and which raised in excess of $2,000. We
were delighted to have the support of our
youngest member, Valentino Ioculano,
who won hearts with the sale of his
“honey joys”.
We sold many copies of the recently
launched RHSV Publication,
“Remembering Melbourne” as well as our
own material.
In January Alex Bragiola and I led a
heritage walk in Travancore which was
well received.
In February the EHS operated a bookpublicity stall at the 40th Moonee Valley
Festival in Queen’s Park. This gave our
members an opportunity to talk with the
local community about our Fund Raising
Appeal and to promote the work of our
Society.

Working in our Community

The ANZAC Wall

A number of requests were made during
the year to provide Guest Speakers for
local organisations. It is always a pleasure
to have the opportunity of meeting with
local groups to promote the history of our
district.

A sub-committee of the EHS, comprising
Judy Maddigan, John Hills and Kate
O’Donnell, was formed in late 2013 to
apply for a Commonwealth Government
Grant, through the Office of Hon. Bill
Shorten, Member for Maribyrnong and
Leader of the Opposition, to erect a
monument in recognition of local soldiers
and nurses who died in World War I as
part of the ANZAC Centenary
Commemoration.

Bob Mackay gave a talk on the Pascoe
Vale National School at the Sam
Merrifield Library last October for
Seniors Month.

A Grant of $18,295 was received to erect
an ANZAC Wall and, after much debate
as to what form it would take and where it
would be located, a memorial was finally
unveiled in Queen’s Park on Sunday,
April 23rd, 2017, following the City of
Moonee Valley’s ANZAC Service.
John Hills lays
a wreath at the
dedication of
the ANZAC
Wall

It was erected with the additional support
of the Moonee Valley Council who
worked in conjunction with the EHS SubCommittee to ensure an impressive
memorial which recognizes 287 local
servicemen who made the Supreme
Sacrifice.
John Hills undertook the mammoth task
of researching the names and military
records of our local servicemen whose
names have been recorded.
Thank you John, for a great effort.
Memory Lane Garden and
Civic Leaders Garden
Unfortunately, an Official Launch of our
Memory Lane Garden which was to be
held on 29th July last year had to be
cancelled because of the fire. However,
we have still been receiving queries and
will be adding to it in the near future. The
work that Julie Scott has put into the
Garden and its layout, which is now a
feature of the forecourt, has been greatly
appreciated.
The Local Government Garden, located
near the EHS sign, and for which we
received a Grant of $5,000 from the
Moonee Valley Council, was completed
and signed off early in 2017.

The Insurance Dilemma
Shortly after the fire we were shocked to
learn that the Essendon Historical
Society, as the Committee of
Management, was responsible for
insuring the building.
This was in spite of the Courthouse being
a Heritage listed State owned building on
Crown Land and was devastating news.
We had paid insurance through the Royal
Historical Society to cover the contents
and records but had never believed we
had to insure the property as we were
thought this would be covered by the
State Government.
This raised the question of how many
other organisations were in the same
position and under the same impression as
we were.
This concern prompted us to send letters
to 175 Historical Societies and like
organisations around Victoria to inform
them of our dire situation and to warn
them to check their building insurance.
The response to our letters was heart
warming. Many Societies replied,
thanking us and many made donations
towards our Recovery Fund. Late in 2016
Mary, Terry and I attended a Meeting
organised by the Royal Historical Society
and attended by representatives of other
Historical Societies who operated from
State owned venues on Crown Land and
were Committees of Management.
The object of the Meeting held at the
RHSV Headquarters, was to discuss the
issues relating to building insurance. This
matter, at this point in time, has not been
resolved.
On June 24th, 2017, Terry & Julie Scott,
Elaine Brogan and I accepted an
invitation to attend the Conference of the
Association of Eastern Suburbs Historical
Societies held at the Karralyka Centre,

Ringwood. The theme of the day was
“Avoiding and Surviving Disasters”.
Terry and Julie had prepared an excellent
presentation which outlined the disastrous
fire and its aftermath. Terry spoke for 45
minutes, covering the sorry saga from day
one and referring to the many hurdles that
the EHS has had to overcome over the
past twelve months while Julie’s moving
slide show illustrated the talk.

In closing, I would like to thank all of
those members and friends of the
Essendon Historical Society, who have
contributed to the work of the EHS and
for their support during a very difficult
time. In spite of what was a great set-back
to the Society, we have continued to
operate successfully.

The Presentation was well received by
those in attendance and it brought home
to them how easily a disaster such as this
can occur and what serious ramifications
it has on the Society.

The date, June 27th, 2016, will be a date
that will forever be part of the History of
the Moonee Ponds Court House. In
future years Residents will recall the
event and the positive steps taken by
members of our Society to overcome the
disaster.

Thank you to Terry and Julie for the great
effort that they put into preparing the
material to tell our sad story. The theme
of the Conference was particularly
selected with our society, and the
problems we have had to overcome, in
mind.

There is a well known saying, “What
doesn’t kill you makes you stronger” and
I believe that, in spite of the many
challenges we have had to face over the
past twelve months, we will eventually
come through this and continue to fulfil
the objectives of this Society.
Bob Chalmers (President)

July 2017
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Memory Lane Garden -- 2016 - 2017
We received enough orders
for tiles to fill the section at
the corner of Mount
Alexander Road and
Kellaway Avenue. These tiles were
installed in November, 2016, and all
families were advised of this.
Sadly, we could not have any get-together
with them because of the fire at the
Courthouse. However, the families were
able to see their tiles from the footpath
and we received many comments that
they were pleased with the result.
This brought the total of completed
sections to 10.

Bob Chalmers completed the book of
information on each person included in
the Civic Leaders Garden to complete
EHS’s obligation under the terms of the
MVCC Grant. A huge job, magnificently
done.
Some more orders have been received in
2017 and we will install these in
September, 2017, to keep faith with the
donors – despite not having enough to fill
the section. As the Courthouse comes
back to life, it is hoped our Memory Lane
Garden orders will increase. It is still
attracting attention from passers-by and is
a lovely highlight in the community.
Julie Scott - July, 2017

Restoration of the Courthouse Building
Fire Damage
It has been twelve months since there was
the disastrous fire at the Courthouse
which was attended by fifty fire-fighters.
The forensic team from the Metropolitan
Fire Brigade who investigated the scene
have subsequently reported that the cause
of the fire was electrical – a faulty
transformer and associated wiring.
Thanks to the efforts of the fire-fighters,
most of the severe damage was confined
to the courtroom and above. The slate
roof and its timber supports, the ornate
timber ceiling and upper level windows
were destroyed. Plasterwork and
mouldings were badly damaged.
Most of the courtroom furniture,
including the magistrate’s bench, was
lost, but the witness stand and press table
were rescued. Fortunately the 2015/16
restoration work on the chimneys and
drainage survived the intense heat.
The Aftermath of the Fire
Engineers visited the
building which was
deemed to be
structurally sound so
demolition was
avoided. The MVCC
staff were very helpful in the first few
days after the fire: they organised the
collection relocation to alternative
storage, security arrangements and
allocated workspace in the Niddrie library
basement. The EHS collection is now
stored over six locations. A security
fence was installed around the courthouse
and public access to the building has been
prohibited. A specialist contractor was
then employed to clear the damaged
rafters and loose slate; it was necessary to
use a crane for four days to achieve this
task.

The courtroom has also been cleared of
rubble and made safe for future
tradesmen.
Recovery from the Fire
EHS is the Committee of Management of
the Courthouse and manages the heritage
building which is located on Crown Land.
Whilst EHS has insured the courthouse
contents, it has never insured the building,
believing this to be the responsibility of
the State government.
Following the
fire, concerted
action was
needed to gain
support from the
community and the State government for
the restoration of the courthouse. Please
refer to the President’s report for details
of the fundraising efforts and the support
of the Courthouse Recovery Committee.
In addition, members of EHS and the
community wrote to politicians urging
that funding be provided for the
restoration of the 1890 building. We are
especially indebted to Danny Pearson MP
for his advocacy on behalf of EHS.
The response to our recovery campaign
has been tremendous with more than
$60,000 being raised locally and
government grants totally $1.9 million
being promised. There is no doubt that
our fundraising efforts and letters were
critical in obtaining the government
grants. An Appreciation Book to record
the names of donors is being compiled.
Building Works
Given the major grant announced in May
2017, our aim is to repair the fire damage
but also to restore other features (external
and internal) of the courthouse.

EHS has appointed an architect (who has
heritage experience) from FPPV
Architecture to manage the project.
There are two stages to restore the
building:
Stage 1: Make the building safe and
watertight – planned to be completed in
October 2017.
This includes the construction of a new
slate roof with a timber/steel support
structure; replacement of the upper level
windows, re-wiring of the whole building,
installation of ventilation and new
lighting in the courtroom, replacement of
three doors in the courtroom, removal of
the loose plaster, repair of the courtroom
floor and the sub-floor structure.
Stage 2: To include restoration of
external surfaces, completion of
courtroom restoration and renovation of
side rooms/offices. Funding will

determine how much of this Stage can be
undertaken for completion in 2018.
This stage includes work on the exterior
brickwork such as damp proof coursing,
repair of the brickwork and render, repair
of the lower windows. In the courtroom,
rebuild the timber ceiling, install fire
protection, reinstate render, replace
flooring, install heating/cooling,
repainting, reinstall the magistrate’s
bench (funding dependent).
In the side rooms, the sub-floor structure
and flooring will need to be rectified,
plaster repaired, walls re-painted and the
kitchen renovated (funding dependent).
We all look forward to when the
courthouse will become a community
resource once again!
We still have a long way to go to achieve
this aim, but thank you to all those who
have assisted so far.
Mary Cahill - July 2017

Cataloguing Committee Report
2016-2017
It’s been a year since the Cataloguing
Committee had to move to its new
temporary premises in the basement of
Niddrie Library, after the devastating fire
at the Courthouse. Work has continued,
despite the serious disruption. With the
Society concentrating on the task of
rebuilding the courthouse, work done by
the Cataloguing Committee has slowed this
financial year.
The Cataloguing Committee includes: Judy
Maddigan, Rod McLennan, Zelma Riddell,
Anna Denham and Anna Maree Malmgren,
who have been working on the following
projects:

Photographic Database –
Rod, Judy, Anna Maree and Zelma
Judy and Anna Maree, with Zelma’s
assistance, have been revising the
Society’s photographs as a large number in
the Collection have not been catalogued
correctly. Unfortunately, over the years
different processes have been put in place
which has led to incorrect numbering.
Through this process it has also been
identified that a large number of the
photographs appear to be missing. Rod has
continued to work on the database;
scanning and inputting information on each
photograph in the Collection.
When the project is finally completed, all
photographs will have a visual image in the
database. The task is ongoing.

NOTE: A LARGE NUMBER OF
PHOTOGRAPHS APPEAR TO BE
MISSING SO IF ANYONE HAS ANY
AT HOME FOR SAFEKEEPING, CAN
THEY RETURN THEM PLEASE!

according to suggestions submitted.
Several will eventually be offered for sale.
Others will be donated to more relevant
organisations such as churches or schools.

The Cataloguing Committee is also keen to
recruit an extra volunteer to help Rod
input photographic data. The program he
uses is DBTextWorks and he is happy to
train a new volunteer.

A Computer Filing System was set up last
year on the Society’s computer.
Downloading information from EHS
Committee members’ computers onto the
Society’s computer will be the next step.
Information is to be slotted into new
folders: Administration, Finance,
Publications, Legal, Archives and
Collections as and when Committee
members have an opportunity.

EHS Newsletters, Journals and Special
Editions database (1971-present) – Anna
A priority this year has been the
completion of a ‘Newsletters, Journals and
Special Editions’ database. The database
can now be used to search information
contained in any of the listed publications
using a simple search method (in Excel).
Over 260 newsletters, journals and special
editions are included in the database.
This project is ‘Completed’
Antiquarian Books Collection Judy and Anna Maree
Judy and Anna Maree have sorted through
the Society’s collection of antiquarian
books. It became obvious very early on in
the process there were numerous books in
this Collection which needed to be recatalogued and allocated a different
designation, rather than “antiquarian”, and
also many that were not relevant to the
Essendon Historical Society in any way.
As a result, a spreadsheet was presented to
the Committee, listing all the books in this
current collection, with recommendations
on how the books should be treated. This
list has been reviewed by several EHS
Committee members, and the books will
now be re-catalogued and sorted,

Computer Filing System – Anna

With all this data in a central location, and
backed up on a regular basis, authorised
Society members will be able to access
secure and up-to-date EHS information as
and when required.
This is a ‘Work in Progress’
City of Essendon Rate Books
(1898-1927)
EHS currently have on loan a large number
of City of Essendon Rate Books, half of
which have been scanned. EHS has held
these books for over two years now and no
scanning has been done for some time. The
Cataloguing Committee believes these
books should be returned to MVCC and
recommends the books be transferred to the
Public Records Office of Victoria (PROV)
where they can be digitised and held for
safekeeping, making them available to the
public at any time.

The Hon Richard Wynne
signs the cheque and
hands it over to
EHS

EHS Cataloguing Committee
Prepared by Anna Denham
9 July 2017

Sky Crane at work on Courthouse roof, April, 2017

Christmas Street Stall - Puckle Street, 2016

EHS’ youngest member helping out

Steam Train Day, Essendon Station, 20 November, 2016

Treasurer’s Report
I have pleasure in submitting the following Financial Report for the 2016/2017 year.
It has been a challenging year again with our finances however our position is now relatively
strong. We are indebted to you, our members, and Heritage Victoria for giving us the financial
support to enable us to commence our restoration of the Court House after the disastrous fire of
27th June 2016. We still have many problems ahead of us, one of which will be the question of
future insurance of the building.
Our accounts have been reviewed by Angelo Pratt who concludes that the records are in order
and there is nothing untoward identified in his review. A copy of his report is held by the
Secretary.
Terry Scott
Honorary Treasurer

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Moonee Valley
Leader
May 31, 2017
“Nothing says
Moonee Ponds like
the Moonee Ponds
Courthouse,” Mr
Wynn said.
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

A lovely sign of hope for a better future for EHS,
thanks to one of our Members, Julia Marshall.

